

Fall 2022 - Marcellus Policy Analysis

The Great Balancing Act: U.S. Engagement in Central Asia

By Alex Little

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Central Asia is a diverse region with a critical geographic disposition, various natural resources, and rapidly developing industries such as energy production. The region comprises Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan, Turkmenistan, and Uzbekistan, all of which are former Soviet republics. Given this history, Central Asia remains mainly influenced politically by Russia. However, Russia's influence has waned since it invaded Ukraine last year. Meanwhile, China has played a more prominent role in Central Asia in recent years by investing in new regional projects through its Belt and Road Initiative (BRI). This dynamic has prompted Central Asian countries to balance these two local powers. As Central Asian countries balance Russia and China, what are U.S. interests in the region? How can the United States avoid entanglement in regional conflicts with fellow great powers?

U.S. policymakers could decide that an expansive foreign policy is in Washington's interests; however, the United States should instead focus on pursuing a narrow set of economic and diplomatic interests. Historically, U.S. regional engagement has been characterized by military intervention, mainly due to the war in Afghanistan. Today, the United States faces more pressing challenges related to energy security and excavating rare-earth minerals. It can address these issues through cooperation with partners in Central Asia.

The United States relies on interventionist, autocratic regimes like Saudi Arabia, the world's largest crude oil producer, for energy production and to modulate oil prices. Meanwhile, countries like Kazakhstan are looking for new partners and host largely untapped potential to bring more energy to the global market. While Central Asian countries are not traditional U.S. partners, American innovation and oil extraction and production expertise could help make this a mutually beneficial relationship.

Similarly, rare-earth minerals found in Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan, such as lithium and cobalt, are critical for many modern technologies, including products from computers, smartphones, and household appliances.¹ The United States is particularly vulnerable to disruptions in rare-earth mineral supply chains, as it relies heavily on foreign sources to meet domestic demand for a critical commodity.² The United States and its partners can work to stabilize these markets and diversify production by facilitating interaction between their mining sectors and those of Central Asian countries, thereby improving access to foreign markets and investment.

Additionally, the safe and efficient transport of goods through the Trans-Caspian International Transport Route (TITR), or Middle Corridor, will be critical to mitigate the geographic challenges of connecting Central Asia with Europe. The Middle Corridor represents the only trade and infrastructure route between Europe and China that transports goods through the Caspian region while circumventing Russia.³ Coordination with countries within the Caspian region, including Turkey and Azerbaijan, is necessary as the Middle Corridor passes through their territory.

Lastly, exercising transparency and cooperating with Russia and China on shared interests must be among U.S. interests rather than direct competition, which could unnecessarily increase tensions. Central Asian countries do not want to be the battleground for great power competition but also want to avoid economic dependence on Russia and China. The United States should consider opportunities to find common ground with Russia and China by optimizing the extraction of these resources, which could serve as an off-ramp for current tensions and reduce the risk of future wars.

U.S. Interests in Central Asia

Under a grand strategy of realism and restraint, the United States should abandon the pursuit of American leadership as an end in and of itself, acting instead as a facilitator and convener. Individual countries will do what is necessary to preserve their own interests. However, building coalitions of willing partners wherever possible should take precedence over reckless competition. America must preserve its values at home but not foist them upon other nations. Instead, the United States can provide an example for other countries to follow.

In Central Asia, the United States must act pragmatically by pursuing a narrow set of interests critical to Americans' economic security. The United States is in the market for new energy providers for several reasons. The United States produces around 18.8 million barrels per day (b/d) and consumes approximately 20.5 million b/d.⁴ If this rate continues, the United States will perpetually need oil from outside sources. Although it could increase oil

production, the costs for U.S. producers significantly trump those in countries like Venezuela and Russia.

While the United States gets most of its energy from friendly neighbors Canada and Mexico, it also has relied on energy-providing actors that are provoking conflicts in their local regions, such as Russia and Saudi Arabia. For example, of the 7.86 million b/d the United States imported in 2020, Canada provided 4.13 million barrels of oil, while Mexico, Russia, and Saudi Arabia exported 751,000, 540,000, and 522,000 barrels, respectively.⁵ Without the Keystone Pipeline, transport of crude oil from Canada to the United States will be limited to more expensive methods like rail, as existing pipelines are operating at or near capacity.⁶ This roadblock may force the United States to turn to other partners.

The Russo-Ukrainian conflict has further complicated matters, as President Joe Biden issued an executive order prohibiting the importation of Russian petroleum products, liquid natural gas (LNG), and coal products.⁷ This is undoubtedly a rational and appropriate decision by U.S. leadership. However, it will further Saudi Arabia's leverage to modulate oil prices and production. Saudi Arabia's oil production cuts have prompted U.S. diplomatic visits to Riyadh, in which the Biden Administration pleaded with the Saudi government to increase oil production to no avail.8 While both the United States and Saudi Arabia have promised each other economic "consequences," Riyadh could utilize dangerous points of leverage.⁹ This may include deepening the U.S.'s involvement in Saudi Arabia's war in Yemen, which has led to a myriad of human rights abuses. 10 Assisting Central Asian countries to produce more oil can be a less confrontational and risky measure to increase global energy supplies.

Ultimately, the United States should exercise transparency with other great powers involved in the region, including Russia and China. Countries like Kazakhstan are enjoying greater autonomy regardless of Chinese and Russian influence. With Moscow hampered by its war in Ukraine, there is not much it can do to dissuade the Central Asian countries from seeking new partners. While energy cooperation with China and especially Russia may seem unlikely, reducing the environmental consequences of oil and gas production and extraction in Kazakhstan is

low-hanging fruit and could be mutually rewarding. Western energy companies like BP and Exxon Mobil have identified methane reduction as one of their objectives. ¹² Cooperation to decrease methane emissions would serve the Central Asian countries, Russia, China, the EU, and the United States.

Rare-earth minerals are another vital commodity critical for the U.S. economy common to Central Asia. Currently, the United States has only one rare-earth mine and lacks the capability to process rare-earth minerals. As a result, the United States has relied completely on outside sources to attain these materials. China, on the other hand, accounts for 63% of the world's rare-earth mining, 85% of rare-earth processing, and 92% of rare-earth magnet production. Despite this, China's demand for rawearth materials surpasses the available supply. Accordingly, China might also be in the market for alternative rare-earth mineral markets.

The feasibility and extent of cooperation between the United States and China in the Central Asian rare-earth mineral market would depend on multiple factors. While some may consider the competition aspect of acquiring these minerals zero-sum, the environmental effects of excavation, extraction, and processing are not. Central Asian countries have shown they do not want to be beholden to China and want to work with new partners. These partners include countries such as South Korea and France. China has struggled to mitigate the harmful effects of its excavation and all parties could experience mutual benefits by cooperating in this area.

Despite Central Asia's abundance of rare-earth minerals, the republics lack the proper technology to exploit their resources. The United States and its allies that invest in Central Asian rare-earth minerals, like South Korea, could work to improve Central Asian technologies and gain access to Central Asian markets.

The United States should also mimic Europe's engagement model in Central Asia. Europe has correctly identified important industries in Central Asia that could provide economic benefits, such as energy. This is in conjunction with a strong emphasis on European diplomacy and a complementary

approach to China's BRI.

All economic engagement will be futile without a transport path. While Europe and Turkey should take the lead in facilitating the transport of goods through the Middle Corridor since they will be most affected by this development, the United States can play the role of a mediator and facilitator. The United States can help Europe, China, and the Central Asian countries identify bottlenecks that pose problems for practical transport. Digitization of multimodal data and document exchange will also be essential to locate cargo and account for uncertainty, thus enhancing trust in mitigating constraints.

Finally, the United States must recognize that Russia and China will always be the most influential actors in the region. For example, it is unrealistic to expect that Central Asian countries will sever rare-earth mineral trade with China, given its proximity and abundant reserves. However, the United States could include China in discussions regarding rare-earth extraction by leveraging Chinese dependence on the United States to export its rare-earth minerals for processing. ¹⁶

The Great Game in Central Asia

Russia's History in Central Asia

Russia is the dominant historical and cultural influence in Central Asia. During the nineteenth century, Central Asia was the arena for the "Great Game" between the Russian Empire and the British Empire. The Russian Empire engaged in imperial expansion throughout the nineteenth century by conquering Central Asia, adding 1.5 million square miles to its territory and at least six million people.¹⁷ These conquests were eventually integrated into the Soviet Union as five Soviet socialist republics in 1936. ¹⁸

During the Soviet period, Moscow incorporated Central Asia into its centralized production and distribution system. PRegional borders were officially closed off from many outside products and exchanges. Eventually, Afghanistan became a focal point for Moscow's Central/South Asia policy in the 1950s as Afghanistan served as an area of Cold War competition with the West. 12

The Soviet Union worked to establish close relations with Kabul by providing economic aid and military assistance through its 1956 Soviet-Afghan Friendship Treaty.²² This treaty was an attempt to offset American ambitions to gain political clout in Afghanistan and to support a pro-Soviet government in Kabul. Daoud Khan led a 1973 coup overthrowing Mohammed Zahir Shah's unpopular monarchy, which appeared to solidify the Soviet Union's standing in Afghanistan further.²³ However, this government was short-lived, as Khan was assassinated in 1978, and the new government proclaimed independence from Soviet influence.²⁴

This threat to its dominance in Afghanistan prompted the Soviet Union to invade Afghanistan on December 24, 1979, under the pretext of upholding the Soviet-Afghan Friendship Treaty.²⁵ In 1988, upon failing to install a sympathetic communist regime in Afghanistan, the Soviet Union signed an accord with the United States, Pakistan, and Afghanistan and agreed to withdraw its troops the following year.²⁶

The Soviet-Afghan war facilitated the rise of the Taliban, which rose to power after the collapse of the communist government three years following the Soviet withdrawal. The Soviet withdrawal from Afghanistan precipitated the fragmentation of the Soviet Union and the independence of its Soviet republics. After becoming independent in 1991, Central Asian countries liberalized their economies and opened their borders to foreign trade and investment.²⁷ Russia has remained highly influential in Central Asia, with Central Asian countries adopting a similarly authoritarian political model.²⁸

Russian Interests in Central Asia

On March 31, 2023, the Kremlin released its "Russian Concept of Foreign Policy," outlining its various foreign policy aims.²⁹ Concerning Central Asia, Russia plans to strengthen systems of mutually advantageous, comprehensive, multilateral cooperation by utilizing established groups, such as the Eurasian Economic Union (EAEU), which aims for economic integration in the former Soviet region.³⁰ This group, which encompasses Russia, Belarus, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, and Armenia, has the objective of creating a common market similar

to the EU.³¹ While public support for participation in the EAEU is high among its Central Asian members, Russian culture and language are losing their dominant position in Central Asia, especially among Central Asian youth.³² Those skeptical of closer economic integration with Russia worry about the risks and costs of reliance on Russia, especially amid the Russo-Ukrainian War.³³

Given its proximity, security is the primary Russian interest in Central Asia, as it worries about the potential spillover of terrorism from Afghanistan.³⁴ Regional threats Russia considers to be security risks include the drug trade, human trafficking, illegal migration, and terrorism.³⁵ Since the end of the Cold War, the flow of militants flowing across Afghanistan's Central Asian borders has been an especially salient issue.³⁶ Some of the most active militants in Afghanistan have their roots in neighboring Central Asian countries, such as the Islamic movements of Tajikistan and Uzbekistan; the Turkistan Islamic Party (formerly East Turkistan Islamic Movement), founded in western China; and Islamic State Khorasan Province (IS-K), which, unlike the Taliban, has broader regional ambitions.³⁷ In the past, Russia worried about the potential for Islamic extremism to take root in places where historical anti-Russian sentiments are prevalent, such as Chechnya.³⁸ After the U.S. withdrawal from Afghanistan, Russia has increased security assistance to Central Asia.³⁹ However, due to its invasion of Ukraine, Russia has been forced to move troops from its bases in Central Asia to support its war in Ukraine.40

Since 1992, Russia has relied on the Collective Security Treaty Organization (CSTO) alliance—which includes Russia, Armenia, Belarus, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, and Tajikistan—to pursue its regional security interests. The CSTO serves as a forum for political-military cooperation, including through arms sales, training, and joint exercises.

41 This alliance has become more relevant since the United States withdrew from Afghanistan owing to the prospect of potential conflict between CSTO members and the Taliban government.

42 After the Taliban took Kabul, Russia coordinated with Uzbekistan and Tajikistan to hold military exercises.

43 Russia also maintains military facilities in Kazakhstan, Tajikistan, and Kyrgyzstan.

Russia also fears the possibility of anti-regime protests known as "color revolutions" in its near abroad, including in Central Asia. Kyrgyzstan has had two such revolutions, with the outing of Kyrgyz President Askar Akayev via the "Tulip Revolution" in 2005 and the "People's April Revolution," which overthrew then-President Kurmanbek Bakiyev. These removals of authoritarian leaders who initially had good relations with Moscow led Russian officials to accuse the United States of funding NGOs and media outlets to interfere in the domestic affairs of Kyrgyzstan.⁴⁵

The CSTO received a boost in credibility among its members when Kazakhstan called upon Russia to assist in stabilizing the 2022 Bloody January protests, which erupted after a sudden sharp increase in liquefied gas prices following the lifting of a government-enforced price cap on January 1, 2022. Through this intervention, Russia displayed its ability to reassure the countries under its security umbrella.

However, the CSTO's prestige has faded since Russia invaded Ukraine. Russia could not deliver on Armenia's security requests as clashes occurred along the Armenian-Azerbaijani border. This event has made CSTO members like Armenia question Moscow's ability to act on its security commitments while tied up in Ukraine. However has also broken out among CSTO members as Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan have waged several border clashes, with the latest occurring from September 14-20, 2022. The internal clashes between CSTO members have shed light on the absence of mechanisms in the CSTO that can address conflicts between its member states. However, where the conflicts between its member states.

Another goal for Moscow is to support energy projects in the oil, gas, and hydropower industries.⁴⁸ After the fall of the Soviet Union, Moscow inherited the infrastructure Central Asian states needed to transport energy, which created a dependence on Russia's pipelines and energy market.⁴⁹ During the 1990s, many industrial enterprises in Central Asia lost their previous markets and were unable to compete under the new market conditions.⁵⁰ Over time, the Central Asian countries slowly transitioned from their previous command economies and coordinated with Russia on energy issues.

Russia and Kazakhstan, which share the world's second-longest land border, have collaborated on significant energy projects strengthening cross-border cooperation.⁵¹ Russia and Turkmenistan also have a history of cooperation in the energy sector. In 2003, the two countries signed a 25-year natural gas shipment contract to increase the transfer of natural gas from 5 billion cubic meters per year in the first phase to 70 to 80 billion cubic meters (bcm) annually in Russia.⁵² In 2019, after a three-year hiatus, Russia's Gazprom resumed gas purchases from Turkmenistan by signing a five-year contract with an annual volume of 5.5 billion cubic meters.⁵³

Russia maintains diplomatic contact with Central Asian countries via the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO), which meets annually regarding trade, energy, and education.⁵⁴ The SCO was founded in Shanghai on June 15, 2001, by China, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Russia, Tajikistan, and Uzbekistan.⁵⁵ The organization aims to strengthen relations among member-states by promoting cooperation in political affairs, economics, and trade, scientific-technical, cultural, and educational spheres. The SCO also seeks to maintain energy, transportation, tourism, and environmental protection.⁵⁶ For the SCO, safeguarding regional peace, security, and stability is necessary to facilitate the creation of a democratic, equitable international political and economic order.⁵⁷ However, the Russo-Ukrainian conflict has prompted Central Asian countries to seek a more stable partner. Russia's role in Central Asia has been declining over the years and overshadowed by another great power: China.

China is a Relative Newcomer

While Russia has deep historical and cultural ties in Central Asia, China is a relative newcomer to the region. Despite this, China has become increasingly influential in Central Asia and even overshadows Russia in certain areas. Beijing has primarily invested in three key areas: energy, transport, and security.

Relations between China and Central Asia have improved since the republics' independence from the Soviet Union in 1991. During the Soviet period, shared borders between China and the Kazakh, Kyrgyz, and Tajik Soviet Socialist Republics were unsettled and a source of tension.⁵⁸ After these

republics became sovereign nations, they swiftly demarcated their borders with China. These border demarcations led to the 1996 formation of the Shanghai Five, consisting of China, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Russia, and Tajikistan.⁵⁹ This group held summits to promote more significant mutual cooperative efforts in trade, culture, military, and security affairs.⁶⁰ The Shanghai Five became the SCO in 2001 when it expanded to include Uzbekistan as a partner. Pakistan and India became members in 2017.⁶¹ The SCO's newest permanent member is Iran, which gained its member status on July 4, 2023.⁶²

China tapped into its "Silk Road" roots with Central Asia when President Xi Jinping announced the BRI in Astana, Kazakhstan, in 2013.⁶³ This initiative established China as a significant global player aspiring to expand its influence through infrastructure, transportation, and energy projects. In addition, it outlined China's intention to increase economic links to Southeast Asia, Central Asia, Russia, and Central and Eastern Europe.⁶⁴ Central Asia stands out among these areas because of its strategic location, natural resources, and ripeness for investment.

China's Moves in Central Asia

China has increasingly prioritized Central Asia in its diplomatic strategy because of its geographic importance to the BRI network. Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan were the first countries President Xi visited after the outbreak of the COVID-19 pandemic in 2020.65 On January 25, 2022, President Xi hosted the five leaders of Central Asia to commemorate the thirtieth anniversary of diplomatic relations between China and their countries.66 At this summit, China announced its goal to increase trade between China and the region to \$70 billion by 2030.67 Through the BRI, infrastructure projects like the China–Kyrgyzstan–Uzbekistan railway and the Central Asia-China gas pipeline have solidified Beijing's economic influence in Central Asia.

Figure 1: A Map of the Central Asia-China Gas Pipeline



Source: Wikimedia Commons (https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:CentralAsiaChinapipeline.png)

As a result of the BRI, China has engaged in significant trade with Central Asia. While Central Asia does not rank highly on China's list of trading partners, China is the region's most important trading partner. By 2018, China held a 29% share of regional trade, while trade with Russia declined to 18%. 68

China sees Central Asia as vital for its energy security, unlike Russia, which has vast energy reserves.

Overland trade routes through this region allow
China to reduce its dependence on seaborne Middle
Eastern imports for energy.⁶⁹ China now imports oil,
gas, uranium, and other minerals from Turkmenistan,
Kazakhstan, and Uzbekistan.⁷⁰ Following the advent
of the Russo-Ukrainian conflict, China began to
bypass trade through Russia by increasing cargo
transit through Kazakhstan by a factor of six.⁷¹ This
connectivity could prophylactically serve Beijing's
long-term interest in maintaining economic stability
and keeping supply chains open if a conflict over
Taiwan arose.⁷²

While Beijing has generally deferred to Moscow on security matters in the region, regional stability is still a high priority for China, especially following the American withdrawal from Afghanistan. China aims to avoid the potential spillover of terrorist activity from Afghanistan into western China and the Xinjiang Autonomous Region.⁷³ China views the Turkistan Islamic Party, a group that seeks to liberate the Xinjiang Province and the Uyghur people from Chinese government control, as a severe threat.⁷⁴

Tajikistan and Kyrgyzstan have been responsive to the Chinese presence in the region, which includes military exercises, military equipment transfers, the construction of security infrastructure, and the deployment of private security companies. To China supplied Central Asian countries with 13% of their arms from 2015 to 2020, a significant increase from the 1.5% provided from 2010 to 2014. These figures may increase if Russia remains preoccupied with its conflict in Ukraine and cannot fulfill its security duties in the region.

China demonstrated its intent to expand its influence in Central Asia during the Xian Summit, where Central Asian and Chinese presidents met at a summit in Xian, China, on May 18-19, 2023. The Xian Summit was the first summit where China singularly met with the Central Asian countries, signaling its independence from Russia in its Central Asia strategy. At the summit, President Xi announced \$3.8 billion for financial support and grants to bolster building infrastructure and boost trade, including the construction of the 523-km Kyrgyzstan-Uzbekistan-China railway that would bypass Russia.⁷⁸ China has sought to construct a "New Silk Road" spanning westwards for years, and Russia's decline makes this more likely. A land-based connection to Europe allowing for efficient economic activity, which the U.S. Navy cannot blockade, is a major goal for China and might be a solution to their "Malacca Dilemma" (which refers to China's lack of alternatives and vulnerability to a naval blockade of the strait). The Xian Summit showed that China's priorities to expand BRI throughout Central Asia and maintain stability have not changed.

U.S. Policy in Central Asia Needs to Change

On February 5, 2020, the U.S. Department of State released the *United States Strategy for Central Asia 2019-2025: Advancing Sovereignty and Economic Prosperity.*⁷⁹ Its list of objectives includes "working with Central Asian states to build their resilience to short and long-term threats to their stability; to strengthen their independence from malign actors and to develop political, economic, and security partnerships with the United States."⁸⁰ Ultimately,

the U.S. Department of State aims to "foster regional independence and not create dependency."81

Recent U.S. diplomacy in Central Asia has yet to help matters. U.S. Assistant Secretary of State for the Bureau of South and Central Asian Affairs, Donald Lu, visited Turkmenistan, Uzbekistan, and Kazakhstan in November 2022 to "reinforce the United States' commitment to each country's independence, sovereignty, and territorial integrity."82 Assistant Secretary Lu echoed this message during his subsequent April 2023 trip to Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan.83 Moreover, the recent U.S. *National Security Strategy* (NSS), released in October of 2022, frames Russia and China as presenting "different challenges" in Central Asia, while the NSS also asserts that Russia "poses an immediate threat to the free and open international system."84

Stressing Central Asian countries' independence is unnecessary for the United States and will complicate constructive cooperation in Central Asia. The Central Asian countries are already hedging their bets by balancing Russia and China. China is strongly interested in preserving its investments in Central Asia, particularly Kazakhstan. Therefore, China's increase in security commitments in Central Asia signals that China has red lines in the region that Russia should not cross, including invading its Central Asian neighbors. Therefore, the United States has no fundamental role to play in the security realm in Central Asia.

Furthermore, emphasizing meeting political goals, such as protecting human rights via "strengthening civil society organizations," could exacerbate Russian and Chinese fears of potential "color revolutions" in their professed sphere of influence. As Secretary Lu said preceding Antony Blinken's February 2023 trip to Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan, "Advancing human rights in Central Asia has always been a top priority of the United States."85 USAID is currently funding the Central Asia Media Program (MediaCAMP), which aims to "develop a more balanced information environment in Kazakhstan, Tajikistan, and Uzbekistan."86 Despite these efforts, Kazakhstan, Tajikistan, Kyrgyzstan, and Uzbekistan's overall freedom has stagnated at a "Not Free" level, according to Freedom's House's latest Freedom in the World index. 87 Aggressively promoting radical social

changes in Central Asian civil society will exacerbate regime security fears in Russia and China.⁸⁸

The U.S. Department of State report includes promoting U.S. private sector investment in the region, fostering educational and cultural exchange, and interacting through diplomatic platforms like the C5+1, where the United States has met annually with the leaders of Central Asian nations since 2015. While using non-military tools is welcome and preferable to military coercion, these goals are too broad and vague. Rather than focusing on comprehensive initiatives, fostering cooperation with Central Asian countries, China, and Russia in areas like energy and rare-earth mineral extraction and processing will provide more concrete benefits.

At its worst, the report's rhetoric suggests an expansion of U.S. military interests. For example, it discusses confronting terrorist threats via joint military exercises like Steppe Eagle, a U.S. Armyled exercise promoting regional stability and interoperability in Central and South Asia. ⁸⁹ While no Steppe Eagle exercise has occurred since 2019, likely because of the COVID-19 pandemic and Russia's invasion of Ukraine, future U.S. military exercises in Central Asia could occur.

Additionally, given the relevance of Russian and Chinese interests, stressing cooperation on "border security" and "stabilizing Afghanistan" will likely be met with dampened enthusiasm from Central Asia's great power neighbors. Russian Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov outlined Russia's red line when on August 24, 2021, he said that he does not want to see American soldiers in Central Asia and that this region constitutes a common security area. 90 Border security and regional stability should be the concern of countries in the region, which can most effectively respond to the threats they face.

Lastly, the United States should repeal the outdated 1974 Jackson-Vanik Amendment. This legislation initially prohibited any nation with a non-market economy which restricted the emigration of its people from achieving the most-favored-nation trade status with the United States.⁹¹ It particularly aimed to help Jews emigrate from the Soviet Union. Independent Kazakhstan is still directly affected by the amendment despite having changed significantly

since its independence by embracing free markets and displaying tolerance towards minority communities. Kazakhstan has a vibrant Jewish community among many other minority groups. 92 In fact, Jews in Kazakhstan have reportedly requested its repeal as it inhibits economic activity in Kazakhstan. 93

From a human rights perspective, the amendment penalizes Kazakhstan despite its progress by lumping it together with countries like Cuba and North Korea. He Cuba and North Korea. In contrast, the United States removed China from Jackson-Vanik in 2002 after it joined the World Trade Organization (WTO) and did the same for Russia upon its accession to the WTO in 2012. How can Kazakhstan be motivated to improve its human rights record when it does not expect rewards for progress? By repealing the Jackson-Vanik Amendment, the United States would formally recognize Kazakhstan is improvements and show that it sees Kazakhstan as a true partner.

Additionally, as the U.S. Chamber of Commerce has stated, the Jackson-Vanik Amendment unnecessarily puts American companies at a comparative disadvantage in the Kazakhstani marketplace. 66 Recently, United States Representatives Jimmy Panetta (CA-19), Robert Aderholt (AL-04), Dina Titus (NV-01), Darin LaHood (IL-16), and Ami Bera, M.D. (CA-06) introduced the bipartisan Kazakhstan Permanent Normal Trade Relations Act of 2023, which would repeal the amendment. 74 A repeal would allow American and Kazakhstani companies to cooperate and flourish.

European Engagement in Central Asia

Since the start of the Russo-Ukrainian conflict, the landscape of diplomatic and economic engagement in Central Asia has drastically changed. All Central Asian countries have refused to support Russia's invasion and annexation of sovereign Ukrainian territory. Additionally, they are generally adhering to Western sanctions against Russia, meaning that the region's banks do not accept Russian MIR payment cards, Russia's primary payment system. 99

Due to the uncertainty caused by the conflict, Central Asian countries have exercised greater autonomy by

diversifying their partnerships, signaling that they are more open than ever to Western engagement. 100 While Turkmenistan remains relatively closed off to the West, Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan have warmed to foreign investment. The EU coordinated with Central Asian countries on several fronts with its Enhanced Partnership and Cooperation Agreements (ECPA). 101 Unlike China, Russia, and the United States, the EU has not prioritized security issues in its approach to Central Asia. Instead, the EU has emphasized enhancing economic connectivity with Central Asia through strategic and transparent economic cooperation while not seeking political favors. Lastly, the EU does not aim to increase connectivity with Central Asia by competing with China's BRI developments. Instead, the EU takes a complementary approach via the EU-China Connectivity Platform to promote the free movement of people, goods, and services. 102

EU-Kazakhstan Cooperation

The EU takes a practical approach by not treating Central Asia as a monolith. Instead, it has formulated a cohesive strategy with specific objectives. At the Sharm el-Sheikh Climate Change Conference (COP27), the EU signed an agreement with Kazakhstan to focus on three areas: "closer economic and industrial integration in the strategic value chains of raw materials, batteries, and renewable hydrogen, increasing the resilience of raw materials, battery, and renewable hydrogen supply chains, and closer bilateral cooperation on capacity-building, skills, and research & innovation on topics like decarbonization and the sustainability of mining processes."103 With the EU being Kazakhstan's biggest trade partner, this newly defined partnership will allow it to focus on a narrow set of goals.104

Through this partnership, the EU gains access to the rare-earth minerals needed to produce indemand technologies like renewable car batteries, wind turbines, and semiconductors. Kazakhstan has extensive uranium reserves and ranks first globally in producing and exporting raw uranium. ¹⁰⁵ It is the single largest supplier to the EU's nuclear energy industry and meets more than 21% of the bloc's uranium demand. ¹⁰⁶ The partnership also provides clear benefits to Kazakhstan by improving its extraction methods and reducing negative

environmental impacts, which is vital for many rural communities.

The mining sector in Kazakhstan is prospering from Western investment because it can transition from a bureaucratic, inefficient state-run enterprise tainted by corruption and rent-seeking.¹⁰⁷ This contributes significantly to Kazakh President Kassym-Jomart Tokayev's efforts to promote a market reform program, which aims to combat stagnation and oligarchic capture of the economy.¹⁰⁸

With over 70% of its oil exports going to the EU (6% of EU oil demand), Kazakhstan has become the EU's third-largest non-OPEC supplier. ¹⁰⁹ Kazakhstan has exercised effective diplomacy by utilizing its new leverage with powers like Russia to open its markets westward. For example, Kazakhstan secured approval from Russia to use its pipeline infrastructure to transport 300,000 tons of oil to buyers in Germany in the first quarter of 2023. ¹¹⁰ In exchange, in December 2022, Kazakhstan reached an intergovernmental agreement with Russia, valid until 2034, which allows Russia to utilize Kazakh territory for the transit of oil to China. ¹¹¹ With China becoming one of Russia's most important energy customers, Russia needs secure access to Central Asia to transit oil eastward.

In 2022, the EU pledged to double gas imports from Azerbaijan by 2027. 112 Kazakhstan recently announced that it would start using Azerbaijan's Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan (BTC) pipeline to begin transporting its crude oil to global markets in 2023, ending Russia's two-decade monopoly of transporting Kazakhstani oil.¹¹³ The Southern Gas Corridor, which spans from Baku, through Turkey, to Italy, will also be critical for its efforts to diversify energy sources and facilitate its agreement with Azerbaijan. On April 10, 2023, President Tokayev and Azerbaijani President Ilham Aliyev discussed leveraging the transport potential of the Middle Corridor. 114 Making inroads with Azerbaijan, a country that is increasingly friendly toward the West, will give Central Asia connectivity to Europe and will provide Europe opportunities to cater to its energy security needs.

Lastly, Europe has noticed increased activity along the Middle Corridor. Specifically, it has caught the attention of European companies, including Denmark's Maersk, the Netherlands' Rail Bridge Cargo, Austria's Rail Cargo Group, France's Ceva Logistics, and Finland's Nurminen Logistics. Russia's war in Ukraine has accelerated this trend, as all shipping between Russia and Europe has been affected. Due to the disorder caused by the war, shipments along the Northern Corridor, a land-based series of trade routes connecting China with Europe via Russia, are down 34%. The downward trade trend along the Northern Corridor makes the Middle Corridor a more attractive option.

EU-Uzbekistan Cooperation

While Uzbekistan does not boast the same level of energy resources that Kazakhstan does, it plays an equally important role: assisting in the regional stability of Central Asia. Uzbekistan has not only improved domestically with more transparent government bodies and greater economic freedom, but it has also made it a priority to transform Central Asia into a zone of stability and sustainable development, as well as to establish an atmosphere of trust and good neighborliness. 117 To achieve this, Tashkent aims to facilitate the development of mutually beneficial cooperation with the EU and its member states in bilateral and multilateral formats. Notably, the Samarkand EU-Central Asia Connectivity Conference "Global Gateway," which took place on November 18, 2022, facilitated discussions regarding how to create "win-win" scenarios in identifying sustainable transport corridors between the Central Asian countries and the EU's extended Trans-European Transport Network. 118

Uzbekistan is also an important transportation hub connecting Central Asia with the West. 119 Uzbekistan seeks to decrease its dependency on Russia as an economic partner by opening new trade routes, including creating an alternative corridor to traditional Russian-Kazakhstani routes and attracting companies from China, the EU, and the United States. 120 This will make Uzbekistan less susceptible to disruptions caused by regional crises like the Russo-Ukrainian conflict and diversify investments in Central Asian markets.

Turkey and the Middle Corridor

On June 22, 2023, Kazakhstan, Georgia, and

Azerbaijan signed an agreement to reduce operational delays, eliminate bottlenecks, and streamline the tariff process. ¹²¹ This agreement followed the May 2023 G7 meeting, where members announced a \$600 million budget to develop the potential of the Middle Corridor. ¹²² While this initiative signals a strong commitment to improving the efficacy of the Middle Corridor, closer integration with Turkey and China will likely be necessary.

Coordination with middle powers like Turkey will also be critical for transporting commodities effectively. Turkey is at the geographic nexus of Europe, Russia, and Central Asia, which has driven Ankara to adapt quickly to geopolitical trends to capitalize on opportunities. In doing this, Turkey has integrated itself with China to facilitate the development of the Middle Corridor. By 2034, the Middle Corridor will form what China calls its "Iron Silk Road." Ankara has worked to become a hub of containerized freight and the leading Mediterranean shipping outlet. Meanwhile, Beijing can diversify its trade routes. As a result, Turkey has made itself indispensable as a connector between China and Europe.

Middle Corridor connectivity will be conducive to effectively transferring energy and rare-earth minerals from East to West. Before the war in Ukraine, the Northern Corridor was the more utilized corridor due to its higher capacity compared to the multimodal land and sea Middle Corridor route. However, the Middle Corridor has the advantage of being around 2,000 kilometers (km) shorter than the Northern Corridor, which shortens the travel time by a third (15 days). This will especially help countries looking to reorient their trading routes after Russia's invasion of Ukraine.

Turkey executed its plan to become a transport hub by coordinating with leaders in Azerbaijan, Georgia, Kazakhstan, and Uzbekistan to open the 500-mile Baku-Tbilisi-Kars railway in 2017. This railway connects Azerbaijan, Turkey, and Georgia and bypasses Russia. Turkey has also increased investment in port infrastructure in recent years, including a \$3.8 billion upgrade to the Mersin port and a \$1.2 billion upgrade at Izmir. Following these investments, Izmir and Mersin have the potential to become efficient regional hub ports.

Until recently, several problems have impeded the progress of the Middle Corridor. The combination of sea and rail was considered inefficient compared to Russia's more direct rail line through the Northern Corridor. Moreover, Central Asian countries like Kazakhstan were concerned about potential blowback from Russia. However, after sanctions were imposed on Russia following its annexation of Crimea, Central Asian countries began to look for alternative trade routes. The 2018 Convention on the Legal Status of the Caspian Sea border trade treaty, signed by Russia, Iran, Azerbaijan, Kazakhstan, and Turkmenistan, removed an essential impediment to regional integration. 129 As a result, trade volume along the Trans-Caspian International Transport Route, a component of the Middle Corridor, increased by 52% from 2020 to 2021.130

The Middle Corridor's success stems from the lack of viable alternatives. The wealth and prosperity offered by the new trade route present an opportunity for countries to cooperate on a mutually beneficial commercial project.

U.S.-Kazakhstan Energy Cooperation

Given these parameters and factors, what should the United States do to best utilize its investment? First, the United States can cooperate with great powers in their existing lanes of engagement. China is primarily the economic influencer, while Russia aims to provide transport routes and export oil through its territory. China seeks to maximize profits from its financial investments in the region, while Russia is concerned with maintaining stability and security through its hard power.

The United States should prioritize working with Central Asia's most influential actors: Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan. Cooperation should include diversifying U.S. energy sources, increasing the global energy supply, and accessing additional sources of rare-earth commodities. In 2022, at its peak, the United States purchased 619,000 b/d from Saudi Arabia. This is a sharp decrease from previous years due to oil supply cuts imposed by Saudi Arabia. In comparison, Kazakhstan produced approximately 1.68 million b/d in 2022 and has 30 billion in reserves as of 2021. 132

Kazakhstan's primary energy export destinations are Europe and China. ¹³³ In 2022, the United States bought 4.3 million barrels of Kazakhstan's Caspian Pipeline Consortium (CPC) Blend, down from 13.2 million in the same period a year ago. ¹³⁴ This is mainly due to a decline spurred by pipeline and terminal outages, as well as worries about the status of exports from a Russian port. ¹³⁵

Kazakhstan would have far less energy potential than it currently does if it were not for the investment of U.S. companies. In 2019, U.S. firms contributed 30% of all oil production in the country. 136 Several of the leading Kazakhstani oil producers and the Caspian Pipeline Consortium (CPC) are owned by Western companies. Tengizchevroil, a \$20 billion joint venture between Chevron and a subsidiary of Kazakhstan's state-owned oil enterprise (Kazakhstan's largest oil producer), is led by Chevron and Exxon Mobil, which own approximately 75% of the interest in the project. Russia's LUKOIL and Kazakhstan's KazMunayGaz have lesser stakes in Tengizchevroil.¹³⁷ Chevron has continued to show interest in Kazakhstan by announcing in March 2023, during the CERAWeek conference in Houston, that Chevron would increase oil production in Kazakhstan from 700,000 b/d to one million b/d.138

USAID previously worked with Kazakhstan by providing training and technical assistance to enable Kazakhstan to modernize its energy sector while safeguarding the environment. This support has focused on energy efficiency, renewable energy, and increasing private investment in the energy sector. While currently only 1.5 million tons of oil will flow from Kazakhstan through the BTC, the United States can help Kazakhstan reach its potential and raise this number considerably. Given that BP is the operator of the BTC, the United States and Europe have room to expand their capacity. To meet this end, USAID can help the private sector facilitate cooperation with EU companies to boost Kazakhstan's oil exports via the BTC.

There is a reason for optimism as USAID has had strong results in Kazakhstan by enabling extensive training for about 700 business leaders, leading to more than 50 submitted policy change recommendations to the Government of Kazakhstan. ¹⁴³ Additionally, USAID has successfully

facilitated business development tours from Kazakhstan to the United States for private sector representatives. 144 These efforts should include Europe to enhance East-West energy connectivity.

U.S. cooperation with Kazakhstan to reach its potential could also be an area that mutually benefits the United States and China. Despite enduring tensions, China and the United States are deeply connected economically, so it is in their best interest to find areas of cooperation. As of November 2022, Chinese refiners are still major U.S. crude oil buyers. With China's interest in shifting trade and energy dependence from sea to land, China can use its influence to contribute to Western efforts to modernize Kazakhstan's energy sector. China also shares an interest with the U.S. in lowering global energy prices and fostering a supply increase.

Concretely, the United States, the EU, and China could enter a joint venture to make oil production cleaner and less harmful to local environments. Almaty, Kazakhstan's largest metropolis, is one of the 25 most polluted cities in the world. ¹⁴⁶ Despite past ambivalence from the Kazakh government, President Tokayev signed a new environmental code on January 2, 2021. The regulation requires 50 of Kazakhstan's largest companies, which account for 80 percent of emissions in Kazakhstan, to replace their old technologies with the best available technologies (BATs) by 2025. ¹⁴⁷

The United States and China have much to offer Kazakhstan in this area. China and the United States have worked on science and technology-related issues together for over thirty years, including energy efficiency, electricity, and transportation. While the rhetoric of U.S.-China climate cooperation has not lately led to many concrete results, collaboration in Kazakhstan is an opportunity to reignite this historically significant area of bilateral cooperation.

U.S.-Kazakhstan Rare Earth Mineral Cooperation

Environmental restrictions in the United States make mining for rare-earth minerals difficult. As a result, in 2020, the United States imported 100% of its usable rare-earth compounds and metals. 149

However, Kazakhstan could assist the United States in diversifying rare-earth mineral import sources.

The United States, while wholly reliant on foreign sources, was once the leader in mining and refining rare-earth minerals from the mid-1960s to the mid-1980s. The cost and environmental concerns, including releasing toxic chemicals, led to regulations against rare-earth mineral mining in the United States. However, the United States is starting to make extracting these rare-earth minerals a priority.

On September 19, 2022, the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) announced up to \$156 million in funding from President Biden's Bipartisan Infrastructure Law for a first-of-a-kind facility to extract and separate rare-earth elements (REE) and critical minerals (CM) from unconventional sources like mining waste. While this project will take significant time to get off the ground, the United States can demonstrate its ability to extract these materials in the most environmentally friendly way possible. In addition, these methods can be shared with U.S. allies' companies in Central Asia, expanding supply routes.

There are signs that U.S. policymakers recognize this is a crucial bilateral priority with Kazakhstan. The United States has identified 384 critical raw material sources scattered across 160 sites in Kazakhstan. The United States has identified 384 critical raw material sources scattered across 160 sites in Kazakhstan. Secondary 150 June 21, 2022, representatives of the Department of Commerce, Department of State, and U.S. Geological Survey met with Kazakh heads of the Ministries of Industry and Infrastructure Development, Ecology, Geology, and Natural Resources. They reached an agreement on extracting and processing rare-earth metals in Kazakhstan using American technology. Secondary 154

Yet, while American mining businesses could establish themselves in Central Asia, some barriers may make entry difficult. The remote geography of Central Asia and its relatively unfamiliar investment climate might prompt American companies to coordinate with established companies instead. For example, in 2012, Japanese Trade and Industry Minister Yukio Edano signed an agreement with Kazakhstan to construct a rare-earths production facility in Stepnogorsk. Sumitomo Corp., Japan Oil, Gas, and Metals National Corp, and Kazatoprom

collaborated on this project.¹⁵⁵

On the European side, France and Germany have signed agreements to develop rare-earth element projects based in Kazakhstan. ¹⁵⁶ Kazakhstani companies are particularly interested in utilizing German technology. ¹⁵⁷ Kazakhstan and France also agreed to conduct joint research to improve production technology for processing these precious metals. ¹⁵⁸ Coordinating with established foreign firms as investment partners would carry fewer risks than entering the Central Asian market outright and serve U.S. interests in increasing resource diversification.

How can great powers like China be brought to the table? Working with China in the rare-earth mineral sector can be incorporated into future climate change cooperation. In the past, China has struggled with the toxic waste byproducts of its rare-earth mineral extraction. 159 These extractions have led to air, water, and soil pollution.¹⁶⁰ Central Asian countries like Kazakhstan are surely not interested in extraction projects that could harm their local populations, which as a result could reduce China's influence in the regional rare-earth mineral market. The United States and its allies could coordinate with China by sharing newly developed extraction methods that would benefit China's environmental efforts. The United States also plays a critical role in exporting China's rare-earth minerals for processing, which can serve as leverage in negotiations. 161 In exchange, the United States and its allies should be allowed to peacefully engage in Kazakhstan's rare-earth mineral market, which poses little threat to China's dominance in the rare-earth mineral sphere.

U.S.-Uzbekistan Rare Earth Mineral Cooperation

Supporting research efforts could pay dividends if the United States aims to improve its security in the rare-earth mineral sector. Uzbekistan, the United States, South Korea, and EU partners have a history of coordinating this research to optimize extraction methods. In addition, bolstering research initiatives could help the United States eventually mine its domestic rare-earth minerals in the most environmentally friendly way possible.

Recently, Uzbekistan has worked to improve rareearth mineral extraction through academic avenues. For example, Uzbekistan strengthened its rare-earth mineral extractive sector by working alongside South Korean research institutes to establish Central Asia's first rare-earth mineral research center. 162 This center has allowed Uzbekistan to develop closer ties with the Korea Institute of Industrial Technology and the Korean Institute of Rare Metals. "This center is the only one of its kind in Central Asia. South Korea intends to assist Uzbekistan in training specialists in rare metals and hard alloys. Cooperation with foreign partners will help increase the competitiveness of products, create high value-added products, organize jobs, and reach a new level of quality," Korea Institute of Industrial Technology President Sung-il Yu noted. 163 Uzbekistan's support of multilateral cooperation in the rare-earth mineral sector has paid off. Additionally, Uzbekistan has developed excavation efficiency, favorable infrastructure, and a highly skilled workforce.164

Despite these positive developments, Uzbekistan has yet to utilize all its resources. As of 2019, only 20% of Uzbekistan's \$5.7 trillion worth of mineral resource potential has been explored. The United States should encourage and invest in the research of its allies that have established ties to Central Asia, such as France, South Korea, and Japan, to improve the efficiency of extraction techniques and enable reserve exploration.

The United States, its partners, and the Central Asian countries have much to gain from increased cooperation in rare-earth mineral research. Expanding the production and export of these minerals will be essential for U.S. economic security as the demand for rechargeable and electric vehicle batteries will increase over time.

U.S.-Uzbekistan Diplomatic Engagement

U.S. engagement in Central Asia will not be effective without diplomatic cooperation from local partners. Transparency and openness should be essential to future U.S. activity in Central Asia. To achieve this, Central Asian countries committed to diplomacy must be at the forefront of this initiative to foster

accountability and inclusivity.

Uzbekistan, the only Central Asian state to border all four of the region's countries, has made strides in recent years to promote cooperation, peace, and stability in Central Asia. Since President Shavkat Mirziyoyev's election in 2016, Uzbekistan's progress on economic reform and human rights has grown significantly, as his economic liberalization and democratic reforms have paid dividends domestically and in the country's relations with its neighbors. The reforms have included decreasing the role of the state in favor of the private sector. 166 As a result of these reforms, the volume of trade between the states of Central Asia in 2021 increased by 55%. 167 Additionally, the inflow of foreign direct investment (FDI) has grown from about \$2 billion in 2017 to over \$8 billion in 2021.168

Before President Mirziyoyev's administration, forced labor, particularly in the cotton industry, had been a prevalent issue in Uzbekistan. However, President Mirziyoyev's government has also taken "substantive actions" to combat forced labor. 169 President Mirziyoyev has also received recognition for releasing dozens of political prisoners. By improving itself domestically, Uzbekistan has shown that it can address its own prevailing issues and be an example for other Central Asian countries to follow. Subsequent encouragement from the Trump Administration served as positive reinforcement, which has continued under the Biden Administration.

Uzbekistan's utilization of multilateral fora has effectively facilitated an atmosphere of transparency and cooperation in Central Asia while raising the region's profile for foreign investors. The United States could coordinate closely with Uzbekistan to create a working group to find common ground between Central Asian states and allies. This group could eventually replace the U.S.-led C5+1. France should be Europe's leading representative considering it has a lengthy diplomatic history with the Central Asian countries, as it was one of the first European countries to forge diplomatic relations with those countries.¹⁷⁰ France's expertise in dealing with Central Asian countries in the energy and rare-earth mineral spheres will be useful for the United States.

Openness with the SCO and its great power members,

Russia and China, will be critical for this group's success. The United States cannot and should not attempt to replace the roles of Russia or China. Building trust, constructive relationships, and shared understanding by establishing red lines among all participants would be crucial for the working group's effectiveness. Lastly, forming a working group allows the United States to set the expectation to members that the United States does not have the aim or capacity to get involved in the security sphere and is only interested in pursuing a narrow set of diplomatic and economic interests. Uzbekistan has the experience of serving as a mediator in Central Asia and would be the ideal state to facilitate this group.

Promoting Middle Corridor Connectivity

Tackling Middle Corridor connectivity will require a multilateral effort to maximize its effectiveness and potential to be a "win-win" for those involved. First, the United States and Europe must respect that the Central Asian countries will not completely orient themselves toward the West but instead work toward a strategy considering their proximity to and economic linkages with Russia and China. ¹⁷¹ The optimal approach for the United States and its allies would be to encourage the free flow of commodities to Europe while letting more involved players like Turkey and China do the heavy lifting.

Trans-Caspian corridor cooperation will become more important as the world becomes more multipolar and reckons with the supply chain disruptions resulting from the war in Ukraine. Not only would the Middle Corridor's open lane of transport serve the West in facilitating the movement of energy and rareearth minerals, but it also gives China alternative connections into the overland "Silk Road" reaching Europe. 172 Russia would also benefit as the Middle Corridor provides new logistic opportunities for Russia while Western countries have blocked the Northern Corridor through sanctions. 173 Since the Central Asian countries would benefit from enhanced connectivity with the West and all major actors, including China, Russia, the EU, and the U.S., have favorable attitudes toward such an initiative, this is a realistic opportunity for cooperation

The United States, with an open multilateral approach and emphasis on predictability, could incorporate cooperation on global supply chains into a working group. The Supply Chain Ministerial Forum comprising the EU and the United States, among other partners, would be a logical place to start by including Kazakhstan, Uzbekistan, Turkey, Azerbaijan, and China. This group could work to identify and mitigate bottlenecks and other obstacles affecting transport along the Middle Corridor.

Digitization will also be critical for predictability and reliability. However, digitization should not be propelled unilaterally and rely on one partner's technology. While China has been successful with the digitization of its BRI projects, Central Asian populations could be wary of relying solely on Chinese technology, given the risks of surveillance. The United States and the EU are well-equipped to contribute to the digitization of trade routes and give Central Asian countries assurance that they do need to rely solely on tech from Beijing.

Policy Recommendations

Implementing the following policy recommendations will require U.S. policy toward Central Asia to adopt a narrower set of interests. The United States should primarily focus on finding cooperative avenues in Central Asia to develop and acquire critical resources while respecting China and Russia's dominant regional roles.

- 1. Prioritize U.S. regional engagement with Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan. The United States cannot afford to treat Central Asia as a monolith. Working closer with Kazakhstan can help the United States improve its energy security and minimize the economic and political influence of countries such as Saudi Arabia, which have dragged the United States into needless conflict. Similarly, the United States should work with Uzbekistan to facilitate the region's constructive, cooperative working relations since Tashkent's utilization of multilateral forums has shown its commitment to fostering an atmosphere of transparency and cooperation in Central Asia.
- 2. Establish working groups that promote transparency and multilateralism. The exclusionary

nature of existing Central Asia working groups fuels competition and could lead to conflict. Instead, establishing an expectation that the United States aims to primarily work with Central Asian countries on a commercial and diplomatic basis will reduce the chances of conflict between great powers.

- 3. Do not resume Steppe Eagle military exercises and similar security activities that aggravate tensions with Russia and China. Due to their proximity, Russia and China face more significant consequences from the activity of violent non-state actors in Central Asia than the United States. Security should be handled by those directly affected by these local threats.
- 4. **Do not lead by emphasizing human rights.**Central Asian countries are already making progress in

Central Asian countries are already making progress in this area irrespective of U.S. intervention. Leading by example rather than forcing Western values on Central Asian countries will be more effective.

- 5. **Repeal the Jackson-Vanik Amendment.** This outdated legislation only hurts Kazakh-American private-sector cooperation. A repeal would be a sign of respect that Kazakhstan has made in rectifying its past errors.
- 6. Play a minimal role in transport while respecting the roles of more established partners. U.S. diplomacy and technology could be vital assets in developing the Middle Corridor. But the United States should avoid deviating from limited areas of engagement.

Endnotes

- 1 "Fact Sheet: Securing a Made in America Supply Chain for Critical Minerals." The White House. The United States Government, February 22, 2022. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/02/22/fact-sheet-securing-amade-in-americasupply-chain-for-critical-minerals/.
- 2 Ibid
- 3 Chausovsky, Eugene. "CPC: Caspian Connectivity and the Ukraine Conflict: An Outlook for 2023." Caspian Policy Center, January 9, 2023. https://www.caspianpolicy.org/research/energy-and-economy-program-eep/caspian-connectivity-and-the-ukraine-conflict-an-outlook-for-2023.
- 4 Osaka, Shannon. "The U.S. Is the World's Largest Oil Producer. You'll Still Pay More for Gas." The Washington Post. WP Company, October 8, 2022. https://www.washingtonpost.com/climate-environment/2022/10/08/us-is-worlds-largest-oil-producer-why-youre-going-pay-more-gas-anyway/.
- Wolf, Christopher. "Where Does the U.S. Get Its Oil? US News & World Report." Where Does the U.S. Get Its Oil? U.S. News, February 28, 2022. https://www.usnews.com/news/national-news/articles/2022-02-28/where-does-the-u-s-get-its-oil.
- Puko, Timothy, and Vipal Monga. "U.S. Wants More Oil from Canada but Not a New Pipeline to Bring It." The Wall Street Journal. The Wall Street Journal, April 5, 2022. https://www.wsj.com/articles/us-wants-more-oil-from-canada-but-not-a-new-pipeline-to-bring-it-11649163668.
- 7 "Fact Sheet: United States Bans Imports of Russian Oil, Liquefied Natural Gas, and Coal." The White House. The United States Government, March 8, 2022. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/03/08/fact-sheet-united-statesbans-imports-of-russian-oil-liquefied-natural-gas-andcoal/.
- 8 Doornbos, Caitlin. "Saudis Won't Delay Slash in Crude-Oil Production after Biden Admin 'midterm' Plea." New York Post, October 11, 2022. https://ny-post.com/2022/10/11/biden-admin-begged-saudis-to-push-oil-cut-until-after-midterms-report/.
- 9 Hudson, John. "Saudi Crown Prince Threatened 'major' Economic Pain on U.S. Amid Oil Feud." The Washington Post, June 8, 2023. https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/2023/06/08/saudi-arabia-cut-oil-production/.
- Nasser, Afrah. "US Assistance to Saudi-Led

- Coalition Risks Complicity in War Crimes." Human Rights Watch, April 7, 2022. https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/04/07/us-assistance-saudi-led-coalition-risks-complicity-war-crimes.
- 11 Pir-Budagyan, Mikael. "Analysis: Washington Needs a More Defined Kazakhstan Policy." Medium. Institute for the Study of Diplomacy, December 15, 2022. https://medium.com/the-diplomatic-pouch/analysis-washington-needs-a-more-defined-kazakhstan-policy-887e8b2909be.
- "Methane Emissions and Natural Gas: Who We Are: Home." Methane emissions and natural gas. Accessed June 14, 2023. https://www.bp.com/en_us/united-states/home/who-we-are/advocating-for-net-zero-in-the-us/methane-emissions. html?gclid=CjwKCAjwyqWkBhBMEiwAp2y-UFs6-UjD4WpcEy2OAdVLCrWSaTmnyeSL-9cRl4B-TYdD8EhLHWNPBfjBoCsvAQAvD_BwE.
- 13 Scheyder, Ernest. "Exclusive U.S. Bill Would Block Defense Contractors from Using Chinese Rare Earths." Reuters. Thomson Reuters, January 14, 2022. https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/exclusiveus-bill-would-block-defense-contractors-using-chineser-are-earths-2022-01-14/.
- 14 Seligman, Lara. "China Dominates the Rare Earths Market. This U.S. Mine Is Trying to Change That." POLITICO. POLITICO, December 14, 2022. https://www.politico.com/news/magazine/2022/12/14/rare-earth-mines-00071102.
- 15 Cekuta, Ambassador Robert, Rear Admiral Ron MacLaren, and Dante Schulz. "In Sourcing Rare Earth Minerals in Central Asia", edited by Daniel Lehmann, 15. Washington, DC: Caspian Policy Center, 2022.
- 16 Ibid.
- 17 Morrison, Alexander. Russian conquest of Central Asia: A study in imperial expansion, 1814-1914. CAMBRIDGE UNIV PRESS, 2021.i
- 18 "Soviet Rule." Encyclopædia Britannica. Encyclopædia Britannica, inc. Accessed December 6, 2022. https://www.britannica.com/topic/history-of-Central-Asia-102306/Soviet-rule.
- 19 Regine Spector and Aisalkyn Botoeva (March 23, 2022) *The Shifting Commercial Economy of Post-Soviet Central Asia*, https://oxfordre.com/asianhistory/display/10.1093/acrefore/9780190277727.001.0001/acrefore-9780190277727-e-505.
- 20 Ibid.
- 21 Byrd, William. "United States Institute of

- Peace Special Report." usip.org, September 2012. https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/sr119.pdf.
- 22 Шило, Наталия. "АФГАНИСТАН: 30 ЛЕТ СПУСТЯ." МГИМО. Accessed June 14, 2023. https://mgimo.ru/afghan/132585.html.
- 23 Ibid.
- 24 Ibid.
- McCann, Jaymi. "Timeline of What's Happened since the Soviet Union Invaded Afghanistan in 1979." inews.co.uk, August 19, 2021. https://inews. 15 co.uk/news/world/russia-afghanistan-why-invade-soviet-union-invasion-1979-timeline-what-happened-1156206.
- 26 "Soviet Invasion of Afghanistan." Encyclopædia Britannica, inc., October 20, 2022. https://www.britannica.com/event/Soviet-invasion-of-Afghanistan.
- 27 Regine Spector and Aisalkyn Botoeva, March 23, 2022, *The Shifting Commercial Economy of Post-Soviet Central Asia*, https://oxfordre.com/asianhistory/display/10.1093/acrefore/9780190277727.001.0001/acrefore-9780190277727-e-505.
- 28 Gusev, Leonid. "The Importance of Central Asia for Russia's Foreign Policy." ISPI. Italian Institute for International Political Studies, October 3, 2019. https://www.ispionline.it/en/pubblicazione/importance-central-asia-russias-foreign-policy-24071.
- 29 "Указ Об Утверждении Концепции Внешней Политики Российской Федерации." Президент России, March 31, 2023. http://kremlin.ru/events/president/news/70811.
- Wolczuk, Kataryna, Rilka Dragneva, and Jon Wallace. "What Is the Eurasian Economic Union?." chattamhouse.org, July 15, 2022. https://www.chathamhouse.org/2022/07/what-eurasian-economic-union.
- 31 Ibid.
- 32 Koseoglu, Ali. "Does the Eurasian Economic Union Have a Place in Central Asia's Future?" The Diplomat, December 2, 2022. https://thediplomat.com/2022/12/does-the-eurasian-economic-union-have-a-place-in-central-asias-future/.
- 33 Ibid.
- Al Jazeera. "Putin Warns against 'Radical Islam' Spillover from Afghanistan." Vladimir Putin News | Al Jazeera. Al Jazeera, August 23, 2021. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/8/23/putin-warns-against-spillover-of-radical-islam-from-afghanistan.

- 35 Akhmatova, Azima. "With US Afghan Exit, Russia Eyes Central Asian Security." theinterpreter. The Lowy Institute, May 7, 2020. https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/us-afghan-exit-russia-eyes-central-asian-security.
- 36 Ibid.
- 37 Ibid.
- 38 Roy, Meena Singh. "Russia and Central Asia: Problems and Prospects." Strategic Analysis: A Monthly Journal of the IDSA XXV, no. 3 (June 2001).
- 39 Jardine, Bradley, and Edward Lemon. "In Post-American Central Asia, Russia and China Are Tightening Their Grip." War on the Rocks, October 7, 2021. https://warontherocks.com/2021/10/in-postamerican-central-asia-russia-and-china-are-tightening-their-grip/.
- Service, RFE/RL's Tajik. "Up to 1,500' Russian Troops Redeployed to Ukraine from Tajik Base, Investigation Reveals." RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty. Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty, September 14, 2022. https://www.rferl.org/a/russia-troops-tajik-base-redeployed-ukraine/32033791.html.
- 41 Avedissian, Karena Avedissian. "Fact Sheet: What Is The Collective Security Treaty Organization?" EVN Report. EVN Report, October 6, 2019. https://evnreport.com/understanding-the-region/fact-sheet-what-is-the-collective-security-treaty-organization/.
- Jardine, Bradley, and Edward Lemon. "In Post-American Central Asia, Russia and China Are Tightening Their Grip." War on the Rocks, October 7, 2021. https://warontherocks.com/2021/10/in-postamerican-central-asia-russia-and-china-are-tightening-their-grip/.
- "Russia, Tajikistan, Uzbekistan to Hold Military Maneuvers Near Afghan Border in August." RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty, July 19, 2021. https://www.rferl.org/a/russia-tajikistan-uzbekistan-military-afghanistan/31366505.html.
- Putz, Catherine. "Russia Voices Aim to Increase Combat Readiness at Bases in Central Asia." The Diplomat, August 30, 2022. https://thediplomat.com/2022/08/russia-voices-aim-to-increase-combat-readiness-at-bases-in-central-asia/.
- Hinkle, Katherine; T. Rep. *Russia's Reactions to the Color Revolutions*. Monterey, CA: Naval Postgraduate School, 2017. 28.
- 46 "Armenian PM Critical of Russia-Dominated Security Pact." Al Jazeera, March 14, 2023. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/3/14/arme-

nian-pm-critical-of-russia-dominated-security-pact.

- Khamidov, Saadi. "Central Asia's Strained Security Architecture." The Diplomat, April 6, 2023. https://thediplomat.com/2023/04/central-asias-strained-security-architecture/.
- 48 Gusev, Leonid. "The Importance of Central Asia for Russia's Foreign Policy." ISPI. Italian Institute for International Political Studies, October 3, 2019. https://www.ispionline.it/en/pubblicazione/importance-central-asia-russias-foreign-policy-24071.
- 49 Aminjonov, Farkhod, *RE-THINKING CENTRAL ASIAN ENERGY SECURITY: PITFALLS OF EXPORT DIVERSIFICATION POLICIES* (Almaty: FES Kazakhstan) https://library.fes.de/pdf-files/bueros/kasachstan/13546.pdf. 4.
- 50 Batsaikhan, Uuriintuya, and Marek Dabrowski. "Central Asia Twenty-Five Years after the Breakup of the USSR." *Russian Journal of Economics* 3, no. 3 (September 2017): 296–300.
- 51 Ibid.
- Kanapiyanova, Zhuldyz. "Turkmenistan-Russia Energy Cooperation in the Context of Natural Gas Trading." ERI. Eurasian Research Institute. Accessed December 6, 2022. https://www.eurasian-research.org/publication/turkmenistan-russia-energy-cooperation-in-the-context-of-natural-gas-trading/.
- 53 Ibid.
- Albert, Eleanor. "The Shanghai Cooperation Organization." Council on Foreign Relations. Council on Foreign Relations, October 14, 2015. https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/shanghai-cooperation-organization.
- 55 Economic Research and Regional Cooperation Department (ERCD). "Asia Regional Integration Center." Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) Initiative. Accessed June 19, 2023. https://aric.adb.org/initiative/shanghai-cooperation-organization.
- 56 Ibid.
- 57 Ibid.
- 58 Sajjanhar, Ashok. "China-Central Asia Relations: An Uneasy Co-Existence." ORF. Observer Research Foundation, March 10, 2021. https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/china-central-asia-relations-an-uneasy-co-existence/.
- 59 Ibid.
- Gill, Bates. "Shanghai Five: An Attempt to 16 Counter U.S. Influence in Asia?" Brookings. Brookings, July 4, 2001. https://www.brookings.edu/opinions/shanghai-five-an-attempt-to-counter-u-s-influence-in-asia/.

- "India and Pakistan Are the Newest Members of the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation." CCD-COE. Accessed July 6, 2023. https://ccdcoe.org/incy-der-articles/india-and-pakistan-are-the-newest-members-of-the-shanghai-cooperation-organisation/.
- "Iran Becomes New Permanent Member of SCO." NDTV, July 5, 2023. https://www.ndtv.com/world-news/iran-becomes-new-permanent-member-of-sco-4178521.
- Gotev, Georgi. "China's Belt and Road Initiative, Explained by Kazakhstan." EURACTIV. EURACTIV. July 4, 2018. https://www.euractiv.com/section/central-asia/news/chinas-belt-and-road-initiative-explained-by-kazakhstan/.
- Taliga, Harri. *Belt and Road Initiative in Central Asia. ITUC and the Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung* (FES), 2021. https://www.ituc-csi.org/IMG/pdf/belt_and_road_initiative_in_central_asia.pdf
- Bloomberg. "China Confirms Xi Jinping's First Overseas Trip Since the Start of the Pandemic." Time. Time, September 12, 2022. https://time.com/6212620/xi-jinping-trip-central-asia-sco-china/.
- 66 Sidana, Gunjan. "China's Growing Engagement with Central Asia." Indian Council of World Affairs (Government of India). Indian Council of World Affairs, April 7, 2022.
- 67 Ibid.
- 68 Geršak, Katya. "Central Asia in the Middle of Russian and Chinese Tensions." Lennart Meri Conference. International Centre for Defence and Security. Accessed December 6, 2022. https://lmc.icds.ee/central-asia-in-the-middle-of-russian-and-chinese-tensions/.
- 69 Sajjanhar, Ashok. "China-Central Asia Relations: An Uneasy Co-Existence." ORF. Observer Research Foundation, March 10, 2021. https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/china-central-asia-relations-an-uneasy-co-existence/.
- 70 Ibid.
- 71 Yau, Niva. "Central Asia and China's Taiwan Dilemma." Foreign Policy Research Institute, September 20, 2022. https://www.fpri.org/article/2022/09/central-asia-and-chinas-taiwan-dilemma/.
- 72 Ibid.
- 73 Murtazashvili, Jennifer. "China's Activities and Influence in South and Central Asia." Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2022.
- 74 Ibid.
- 75 Yau, Niva. CHINA'S SECURITY MANAGEMENT

- TOWARDS CENTRAL ASIA (Foreign Policy Research Institute, April 2022) https://www.fpri.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/chinas-security-management-towards-central-asia. pdf. 2.
- Jardine, Bradley, and Edward Lemon. "In Russia's Shadow: China's Rising Security Presence in Central Asia." Kennan Cable, No. 52 (May 2020): 2. https://www.wilsoncenter.org/sites/default/files/media/uploads/documents/KI_200519_cable%20 52_v1.pdf
- 77 Lemon, Edward. Jardine, Bradley. "Central Asia's Multi-vector Defense Diplomacy". Kennan Cable, No. 68 (June 2021): 1. https://www.wilsoncenter.org/sites/default/files/ media/uploads/documents/ KI_210601_cable%20 68_v1r3.pdf.
- 78 Joshi, Manoj. "China Expanding Central Asian Footprint." The Tribune, May 23, 2023. https://www.tribuneindia.com/news/comment/china-expanding-central-asian-footprint-510299.
- "United States Strategy for Central Asia 2019-2025: Advancing Sovereignty and Economic Prosperity." U.S. Department of State: Bureau of South and Central Asian Affairs, February 5, 2020. https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/FI-NAL-CEN-Strategy-Glossy-2-10-2020-508.pdf.
- 80 Ibid.
- 81 Ibid.
- Putz, Catherine. "US Focuses Attention on Central Asia with New Economic Initiative." The Diplomat. The Diplomat, November 9, 2022. https://the-diplomat.com/2022/11/us-focuses-attention-on-central-asia-with-new-economic-initiative/.
- "Assistant Secretary of State for Central Asian Affairs Donald Lu to Visit Kyrgyz Republic, Tajikistan." akipress. Accessed June 6, 2023. https://akipress.com/news:704199:Assistant_Secretary_of_State_for_Central_Asian_Affairs_Donald_Lu_to_visit_Kyrgyz_Republic,_Tajikistan/.
- "National Security Strategy." Accessed February 3, 2023. https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Biden-Harris-Administrations-National-Security-Strategy-10.2022.pdf. 8.
- "US State Department Speaks about the Situation with Human Rights in Uzbekistan." Kun. uz. Accessed June 6, 2023. https://kun.uz/en/news/2023/02/25/us-state-department-speaks-about-the-situation-with-human-rights-in-uzbekistan.
- 86 "Central Asia Media Program: Central Asia Regional: Fact Sheet." U.S. Agency for International Development, April 26, 2023. https://www.usaid.gov/

- central-asia-regional/fact-sheets/central-asia-media-program.
- 87 "Kazakhstan World Directory of Minorities & Minority Rights Group, November 19, 2020. https://minorityrights.org/country/kazakhstan/.
- 88 Denison, Benjamin. "The Folly of a Democracy-Based Grand Strategy." Defense Priorities, December 8, 2021. https://www.defensepriorities.org/explainers/the-folly-of-a-democracy-based-grand-strategy.
- 89 "United States Strategy for Central Asia 2019-2025: Advancing Sovereignty and Economic Prosperity." U.S. Department of State: Bureau of South and Central Asian Affairs, February 5, 2020. https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/FI-NAL-CEN-Strategy-Glossy-2-10-2020-508.pdf.
- "Lavrov Says Russia Doesn't Want to See U.S. Troops in Central Asia." RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty. Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty, August 24, 2021. https://www.rferl.org/a/russia-no-us-central-asia/31426045.html.
- 91 Moh, Caroline, David Klaus, and Kent Hughes. "The Jackson-Vanik Amendment and U.S.-Russian Relations." Wilson Center. Accessed June 6, 2023. https://www.wilsoncenter.org/event/the-jackson-vanik-amendment-and-us-russian-relations.
- "Kazakhstan World Directory of Minorities & Minority Rights Group, November 19, 2020. https://minorityrights.org/country/kazakhstan/.
- 93 "Jewish Community Asks USA to Cancel Jackson-Vanik Amendment for Kazakhstan." Accessed June 6, 2023. https://archive.ph/.
- Dans, Thomas Emmanuel. "Opinion | A Cold War Weapon Whose Time Has Gone." The Wall Street Journal, May 25, 2023. https://www.wsj.com/articles/a-cold-war-weapon-whose-time-has-gone-kazakh-stan-jackson-vanik-trade-67a53b23?st=ryk9g1lyoaobz67&reflink=article_email_share.
- 95 Ibid.
- 96 Rep. The U.S. Chamber's PNTR Primer Why Approving Permanent Normal Trade Relations with Kazakhstan Is in the U.S. National Interest. Washington, DC: U.S. Chamber of Commerce, 2015. 1.
- 97 "Reps. Panetta, Aderholt, Titus, LaHood, and Bera Introduce Legislation to Provide Permanent, Normal Trade Relations with Kazakhstan." Congressman Jimmy Panetta, May 23, 2023. https://panetta. house.gov/media/press-releases/reps-panetta-ader-

holt-titus-lahood-and-bera-introduce-legislation-provide.

98 Umarov, Temur. "Russia and Central Asia: Never Closer, or Drifting Apart?" Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, December 23, 2022. https://carnegieendowment.org/politika/88698.

99 Ibid.

100 Jordanova, Anna. "Escaping Russian War: Central Asia Pursues Its Own Agenda." New Eastern Europe. New Eastern Europe, December 22, 2022. https://neweasterneurope.eu/2022/12/22/escapingrussian-war-central-asia-pursues-its-own-agenda/.

"EU Trade Relations with Kazakhstan." EU trade relations with Kazakhstan. Facts, figures and latest developments. European Commission. Accessed February 3, 2023. https://policy.trade.ec.europa.eu/eu-trade-relationships-country-and-region/countries-and-regions/kazakhstan_en.

Russell, Martin. "The EU's New Central Asia Strategy." European Parliamentary Research Service, 2019. https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2019/633162/EPRS_BRI(2019)633162_EN.pdf.

"COP27: European Union Concludes a Strategic Partnership with Kazakhstan on Raw Materials, Batteries and Renewable Hydrogen." European Com-17 mission. European Commission, November 7, 2022. https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP_22_6585.

104 Ibid.

"The European Union and Kazakhstan." Delegation of the European Union to the Republic of 17 Kazakhstan. Delegation of the European Union to the Republic of Kazakhstan, August 2, 2021. https://www.eeas.europa.eu/kazakhstan/european-union-and-kazakhstan_en?s=222#:~:text=Kazakhstan%20has%20 very%20large%20reserves,of%20the%20EU%20uranium%20demand.

106 Ibid.

107 Godwin, Ben. "Expanding the West's Footprint in Tokayev's 'New Kazakhstan." CEPA. CEPA, November 24, 2022. https://cepa.org/article/expanding-the-wests-footprint-in-tokayevs-new-kazakhstan/. 108 Ibid.

"The European Union and Kazakhstan." Delegation of the European Union to the Republic of Kazakhstan. Delegation of the European Union to the Republic of Kazakhstan, August 2, 2021. https://www.eeas.europa.eu/kazakhstan/european-union-and-ka-

zakhstan_en?s=222#:~:text=Kazakhstan%20has%20 very%20large%20reserves,of%20the%20EU%20urani-um%20demand.

Kumenov, Almaz. "Kazakhstan to Send Oil to Germany via Russian Pipeline." Eurasianet. Eurasianet, January 13, 2023. https://eurasianet.org/ kazakhstanto-send-oil-to-germany-via-russian-pipeline.

111 Ibid.

"EU Signs Deal with Azerbaijan to Double Gas Imports by 2027." Reuters. Reuters, July 18, 2022. https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/eu-signs-deal-with-azerbaijan-double-gas-imports-by-2027-2022-07-18/.

113 Coffey, Luke. "Europe Must Act Fast on Energy Security." Arab News. Arab News, December 27, 2022. https://www.arabnews.com/node/2222946.

Huseynov, Vasif. "Azerbaijan and Kazakhstan Optimize Middle Corridor." Eurasia Daily Monitor. 20, no. 65 (April 20, 2023).

115 Ibid.

Thang, Ganyi. "China-EU Rail Freight: A Highly Sensitive Market." Market Insights, February 21, 2023. https://market-insights.upply.com/en/china-eu-rail-freight-a-highly-sensitive-market.

117 Djamalov, Fazliddin. "Regional Cooperation in Central Asia: Vision from Uzbekistan." CABAR. asia. Central Asian Bureau for Analytical Reporting, November 24, 2022. https://cabar.asia/en/regional-cooperation-in-central-asia-vision-from-uzbekistan.

"The Samarkand EU-Central Asia Connectivity Conference: Global Gateway." EEAS, November 18, 2022. https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/samarkand-eu-central-asia-connectivity-conference-global-gateway-0_en.

The Jamestown Foundation. "Uzbekistan Looks to Position Itself as a Key Transport Hub in Central Asia." OilPrice.com. OilPrice.com, October 27, 2022. https://oilprice.com/Geopolitics/International/Uzbekistan-Looks-To-Position-Itself-As-AKeyTransport-Hub-In-Central-Asia.

120 Ibid.

Ozat, Meray, and Haley Nelson. "CPC: The Middle Corridor: The Beginning of the End for Russia's Northern Corridor?" Caspian Policy Center, June 30, 2023. https://www.caspianpolicy.org/research/energy-and-economy-program-eep/the-middle-corridor-the-beginning-of-the-end-for-russias-northern-corridor.

122 "Kazakh Foreign Ministry Hosts Briefing on Key Takeaways from G7 Summit." The Astana Times, June 27, 2023. https://astanatimes.com/2023/06/ka-zakh-foreign-ministry-hosts-briefing-on-key-take-aways-from-g7-summit/.

"Türkiye's Multilateral Transportation Policy." Türkiye's Multilateral Transportation Policy / Republic of Türkiye Ministry of Foreign Affairs. Accessed June 6, 2023. https://www.mfa.gov.tr/turkey_s-multilateral-transportation-policy.en.mfa.

124 Ibid.

125 Walter, Woldemar. "Challenges and Opportunities of the Middle Corridor." Challenges and opportunities of the Middle Corridor – German Economic Team. Accessed June 6, 2023. https://www.german-economic-team.com/en/newsletter/challenges-and-opportunities-of-the-middle-corridor/.

"Türkiye's Multilateral Transportation Policy." Türkiye's Multilateral Transportation Policy / Republic of Türkiye Ministry of Foreign Affairs. Accessed June 6, 2023. https://www.mfa.gov.tr/turkey_s-multilateral-transportation-policy.en.mfa.

Bagirova, Nailia. "Azerbaijan, Georgia, Turkey Launch 'silk Road' Rail Link." Reuters, October 30, 2017. https://www.reuters.com/article/azerbaijan-rail-way/azerbaijan-georgia-turkey-launch-silk-road-rail-link-idUSL8N1N52XR.

Escobar, Pepe. "The inside Story of Russia-Iran-India Connectivity." thecradle.co, May 23, 2023. https://thecradle.co/article-view/25155/the-inside-story-of-russia-iran-india-connectivity.

"Caspian Sea: Five Countries Sign Deal to End Dispute." BBC News, August 12, 2018. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-45162282.

"Speeding Trade Across Central Asia Through the Middle Corridor." Bloomberg.com. Accessed June 6, 2023. https://sponsored.bloomberg.com/article/speeding-trade-across-central-asia-through-the-middle-corridor.

"U.S. Imports from Saudi Arabia of Crude Oil." U.S. Energy Information Administration. U.S. Energy Information Administration, January 31, 2023. https://www.eia.gov/dnav/pet/hist/LeafHandler.ashx-?n=-PET&s=MCRIMUSSA2&f=M.

132 Cheema, Ramish. "20 Countries That Have the Largest Oil Reserves in the World Heading into 2023." Yahoo! Yahoo!, December 27, 2022. https://www.yahoo.com/now/20-countries-largest-oil-reserves-200039279.html.

David, Rona Rita. "Kazakhstan, Energy Hub for China and Europe." Energy Industry Review. Energy Industry Review, January 5, 2022. https://ener-

gyindustryreview.com/marketplace/kazakhstan-energy-hub-for-china-and-europe.

Somasekhar, Arathy. "U.S. Imports of Kazakh Crude Tumble after Russia's Ukraine Invasion." Reuters. Reuters, October 5, 2022. https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/us-imports-kazakh-crude-tumble-after-russias-ukraine-invasion-2022-10-05/.

135 Ibid.

Bokhari, Kamran. "In U.S.-Kazakhstan Relations at 30: Eurasian Security & Prosperity", 24. Washington, DC: The Wilson Center, 2022.

137 Ibid, 16.

Nelson, Haley. "CPC: Kazakhstan Sends Second Oil Shipment across the Caspian Sea to Baku." Caspian Policy Center, May 29, 2023. https://www.caspianpolicy.org/research/energy-and-economy-program-eep/kazakhstan-sends-second-oil-shipment-across-the-caspian-sea-to-baku.

"Energy and Environment: Kazakhstan." U.S. Agency for International Development. U.S. Agency for International Development, June 1, 2022. https://www.usaid.gov/kazakhstan/energy-and-environment.

140 Ibid.

141 Kumenov, Almaz. "Kazakhstan Starts Exporting Oil through Middle Corridor from New Year." Eurasianet. Eurasianet, November 11, 2022. https:// eurasianet.org/kazakhstan-starts-exportingoilthrough-middle-corridor-from-new-year.

"Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan Pipeline: Who We Are: Home." BP Azerbaijan. BP Azerbaijan. Accessed February 3, 2023. https://www.bp.com/en_az/azerbaijan/home/who-we-are/operationsprojects/pipelines/btc. html.

"Economic Growth and Trade: Kazakhstan." U.S. Agency for International Development. Accessed June 19, 2023. https://www.usaid.gov/kazakhstan/economic-growth-and-trade.

144 Ibid.

145 Xu, Muyu, and Arathy Somasekhar. "U.S. Crude Oil Exports to Asia Poised to Hit Record High." Reuters. Reuters, November 3, 2022. https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/us-crude-oil-exportsasia-poised-hit-record-high-2022-11-03/.

"Kazakhstan Air Quality Index (AQI) and Air Pollution Information." IQAir. IQAir. Accessed February 3, 2023. https://www.iqair.com/us/kazakhstan.

147 Шаяхметова, Жанна. "Kazakhstan Adopts New Environmental Code with Focus on Eco-Friendly Technology in Manufacturing, More Green Projects." *The Astana Times*, The Astana Times, January 5, 2021. https://astanatimes.com/2021/01/kazakh-stan-adopts-new-environmental-code-with-fo-cus-on-eco-friendly-technology-in-manufactur-ing-more-green-projects/.

148 "U.S.-China Clean Energy Cooperation A Progress Report by the U.S. Department of Energy." Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Energy, 2011.

149 Hegar, Glenn. "Supply Chains Rare Earth Elements Supply Chain." *Rare Earth Elements Supply Chain*, Texas Comptroller of Public Accounts, 2021, https://comptroller.texas.gov/economy/economic-data/supply-chain/2021/rare-earth.php.

Haxel, Gordon B., James B. Hedrick, and Greta J. Orris. "Rare Earth Elements—Critical Resources for High Technology." USGS. USGS. Accessed February 3, 2023. https://pubs.usgs.gov/fs/2002/fs087-02/.

151 "Biden-Harris Administration Announces \$156 Million for America's First-of-a-Kind Critical Minerals Refinery." Energy.gov, September 19, 2022. https://www.energy.gov/articles/biden-harris-administration-announces-156-million-americas-first-kind-critical-minerals.

152 Cekuta, Ambassador Robert, Rear Admiral Ron MacLaren, and Dante Schulz. "In Sourcing Rare Earth Minerals in Central Asia", edited by Daniel Lehmann, 8. Washington, DC: Caspian Policy Center, 2022.

153 "The First Meeting of the Working Group on Trade and Economic Cooperation in the Field of Rare Earth Metals between Kazakhstan and the USA Took Place." Деловой Казахстан - новости РК и мира на сегодня. DKnews.kz, June 23, 2022. https://dknews.kz/en/articles-in-english/242070-the-first-meetingoft-he-working-group-on-trade-and.

154 Ibid.

"Japan, Kazakhstan to Jointly Develop Rare Earths: Report." Phys.org, April 29, 2012. https://phys.org/news/2012-04-japan-kazakhstan-jointly-rare-earths.html.

Berlyne, Colin. "Kazakhstan Poised for Rare Earth Boom - Edge: Kazakhstan." edge. edge. Accessed February 3, 2023. https://www.edgekz.com/ kazakhstan-poised-rare-earth-boom/.

157 Ibid.

158 Ibid.

159 Standaert, Michael. "China Wrestles with the Toxic Aftermath of Rare Earth Mining." Yale Environment 360. Yale Environment 360, July 2, 2019. https://e360.yale.edu/features/china-wrestles-with-the-toxicaftermath-of-rare-earth-mining

160 Ibid.

161 Cekuta, Ambassador Robert, Rear Admiral Ron MacLaren, and Dante Schulz. "In Sourcing Rare Earth Minerals in Central Asia", edited by Daniel Lehmann, 15. Washington, DC: Caspian Policy Center, 2022.

UzDaily. "Uzbekistan Creates the Only Center for the Study of Rare Earth Metals in Central Asia." Uz Daily. Uz Daily, April 26, 2019. https://www.uzdaily. uz/en/post/49427.

163 Ibid.

Aliyeva, Kamila. "Uzbekistan's Mineral Resource Potential Makes \$5.7 Trillion." AZERNEWS. AZERNEWS, July 23, 2018. https://www.azernews.az/region/135210.html.

"Uzbekistan Market Overview." Government of Canada. Government of Canada, July 21, 2022. https://www.tradecommissioner.gc.ca/uzbekistan-ouzbekistan/market-facts-faits-sur-le-marche/0003281. aspx?lang=eng.

"Reforms in Uzbekistan." Congressional Research Service, January 15, 2020. https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF11408.

Djamalov, Fazliddin. "Regional Cooperation in Central Asia: Vision from Uzbekistan." CABAR. asia. Central Asian Bureau for Analytical Reporting, November 24, 2022. https://cabar.asia/en/regional-cooperation-in-central-asia-vision-from-uzbekistan.

"2022 Investment Climate Statements: Uzbekistan." U.S. Department of State. U.S. Department of State. Accessed February 3, 2023. https://www.state.gov/reports/2022-investment-climate-statements/.

169 "Reforms in Uzbekistan." Congressional Research Service, January 15, 2020. https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF11408.

170 Peyrouse, Sebastien. "France and Central Asia." PONARS Eurasia, November 1, 2012. https://www.ponarseurasia.org/france-and-central-asia/.

171 Chausovsky, Eugene. "Caspian Connectivity and the Ukraine Conflict: An Outlook for 2023." Caspian Policy Center, January 9, 2023. https://www.caspianpolicy.org/research/energy-and-economy-program-eep/caspian-connectivity-and-the-ukraine-conflict-an-outlook-for-2023.

172 Çolakoğlu, Selçuk. "The Middle Corridor and the Russia-Ukraine War: The Rise of New Regional Collaboration in Eurasia?" The Central Asia Caucasus ANALYST, January 31, 2023. https://www.cacianalyst.org/publications/analytical-articles/item/13744-the-middle-corridor-and-the-russia-ukraine-war-the-rise-

of-new-regional-collaboration-in-eurasia?.html.

173 Ibid.

"Joint Statement on Cooperation on Global Supply Chains" U.S. Department of State, July 20, 2022. https://www.state.gov/supply-chain-ministerial-joint-statement/.